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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE

Greetings Fellow Federationists,

In 2008, we find ourselves in another year of high expectations even as we are presented with more challenges, particularly the proposed budget cuts to the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, which include a reduction of 54 staff and $610,000 in funding. 
What can you do? GET INVOLVED!  We can – and we must – make a difference! Please take a few minutes to call, e-mail or write a letter. Contact information and a sample letter appear in the next article. Add your own personal information at the sections marked by NOTE. 
In this issue you’ll find the three Resolutions that were presented and accepted at our State Convention in November. An informational article on the NFB’s National Convention in Dallas, June 29 – July 5, 2008 is on page 11. This year’s State Convention will be held at the Crowne Plaza Hotel in Clark November 7 – 9.  The room rate is $85. Make your reservation by calling the hotel at 732-574-0100. The convention agenda and a registration form will appear in the Fall/Winter issue.
Articles appearing in this issue highlight our growing organization. We welcome our two new chapters – Salem/Cumberland and Ocean County – and a new division, the New Jersey Association to Promote the Use of Braille. Plans are also being discussed to establish a new chapter in Somerset County and four new divisions: technology, diabetics, dog guide and seniors. Yes, we are on the move and growing!
This will be the last issue of The Sounding Board available on tape. The equipment is wearing out, tapes are getting harder to purchase, and the expenses are mounting with duplications of 300 tapes per issue. Please know that tape listeners can continue to read the publication using NFB-Newsline®. An article outlining this service is on page 4.  Get Newsline. It will change your life!
In our last issue we asked for your comments on The Sounding Board. We’re pleased to report that you find the magazine both “interesting and informative,” and we thank you for your ideas for future articles.
Finally, as evidenced by the recent NJ budget crisis, it is critically important for us to be able to contact you quickly. If you haven’t done so already, please send your e-mail address to Quintina Singleton at qmsingleton@comcast.net.
Keep believing. Keep dreaming. Keep learning. Let’s work together. Let’s make a difference!

Sincerely,
Joe Ruffalo, President 
*************************
EXTRA! EXTRA!  READ ALL ABOUT IT!

Get Your Headlines, Stories, TV Listings and Grocery Ads Here for FREE!

By Scott White
Editor’s Note: This free service is provided in partnership with the NFB and the NJ CBVI.
The National Federation of the Blind offers NFB-Newsline®, a free electronic newspaper service that carries over 256 newspapers to 42 states and the District of Columbia. Over 60,000 subscribers presently listen to their local and national newspapers every day using a standard touch-tone telephone. Subscribers have access 24 hours a day, seven days a week, through a local or toll-free telephone number. 

NFB-Newsline keeps the blind and visually impaired up-to-date on the news happening in the local community and the world around them.  Newspapers offer much more than news; they include the latest on travel, food, science, books, technology, fashion, music, dance and the arts. NFB-Newsline offers magazines including The Economist, New Yorker, Diabetes Self-Management, all three AARP publications and five newspapers in Spanish. 

The New York Times, Wall Street Journal, Philadelphia Inquirer and USA Today are among the many national newspapers offered, and local newspapers include the Asbury Park Press, Newark Star-Ledger and New Jersey grocery ads for Acme, Pathmark, Superfresh and ShopRite. You may also listen to the NFB of NJ newsletter, The Sounding Board, as option 2 on the telephone keypad of the Newsline Menu.

Some newer features on the system include electronic newspaper delivery to your personal e-mail address; Associated Press updates on the hour for national, international and state news; and of course our most recent and most popular addition: TV listings. By simply entering the zip code, source of TV reception and time zone, blind users will have quick and easy access to their local TV listings.  

Individuals who are unable to read print due to a physical or learning disability are also eligible for this free service. What better way to keep yourself informed and entertained, in perfect step with the world around you? Subscribe to NFB-Newsline and spread the good news to those who could use this great service. The world is only a phone call away!  
For more information call Bill Dougherty at the New Jersey Library for the Blind and Handicapped at 800-792-8322, visit the Web site at www.nfbnewsline.org or call NFB-Newsline at 866-504-7300.
*************************

HELP SOLVE THE NJ BUDGET CUTS: GET INVOLVED!
The proposed budget cuts to the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired will hurt New Jersey’s blind citizens. Please take a moment – RIGHT NOW – to make a phone call, write a letter or send an e-mail TODAY to:

Senator Barbara Buono

2 Lincoln Highway, Suite 401

Edison, New Jersey 08820

e-mail: Senbuono@njleg.org  phone: 732-205-1372

Assemblyman Louis Greenwald

1103 Laurel Oak Road, Suite 142

Voorhees, New Jersey 08043

e-mail: Asmgreenwald@njleg.org  phone: 856-435-1247

Personalize the following sample letter by adding your own information at the sections marked NOTE. Also add your affiliation with the NFB of NJ, POBC and any other organizations that support our cause. Contact Legislative Coordinator Lynn Reynolds at 908-251-5510 or lhr1827@optonline.net for updates. 

Dear Senator/Assemblyman,

I am writing to bring your attention to the importance of the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  CBVI provides training in blindness skills, mobility with a white cane, Braille, job preparation, educational tools, assistive technology, activities of daily living and much more to thousands of blind and visually impaired people in New Jersey.
Reducing the staff by 17 percent (from 309 to 255 positions, or 54 jobs) will hurt New Jersey’s blind citizens. (NOTE: Add here how the cuts will affect you, someone in your family or someone you know.) 
We were told that direct services would not be cut. With these reductions, services would be diminished to a harmful level. Please reconsider these reductions to the NJ CBVI and reinstate the number of staff to 309. In addition, funding of $610,000 for vocational rehab services is scheduled to be reduced from the budget. This is also an avenue that also needs to be reexamined. (NOTE: Tell how VR services have been beneficial for you.)
Thank you for your time and consideration in assisting New Jersey’s 290,000 blind and visually impaired citizens as they strive to develop lifelong employment and daily living skills with support from the staff of the NJ CBVI. Please continue to fund this meaningful commission.
*************************
LEGISLATIVE NEWS

By Lynn Reynolds, Legislative Coordinator
New Jersey was represented at the Washington Seminar January 8 by 25 of our members, including students from the LEAD program. We met with our congressional members or their aides to discuss these three issues:

1. Quiet Cars: We would like legislation to mandate car manufacturers to implement a system to be put into hybrid cars that would emit a sound so that a blind person could hear when a vehicle is either approaching or standing.

2. 
Continued Funding for the National Library Service: NLS needs this funding to continue the conversion of library books from cassette tapes to digital format and to replace the old cassette players and tapes with digital players and flash cartridges to all library users. We are asking for $19.1 million, plus the $5.6 million we did not receive from last year’s funding. Delays in funding will delay the conversion of text and the replacement of equipment.

3. The Raising of the Earning Limits: We would like passage of the bills introduced in both the House and Senate which would raise the amount a blind person can earn and still be able to keep their SSDI benefits. The earning limits would increase over a five-year period to ultimately be unlimited earnings.

On the state level, we need to develop a relationship with our assemblypersons and the state senators who represent each of us.  There are two issues we’d like to discuss with them. First, increasing the number of O&M instructors in the CBVI and second, state legislation on the quiet car issue. We would like to plan a day in Trenton to meet with these representatives. We will let you all know when this will take place and how you can help. If you would like to receive updates and alerts via e-mail, please e-mail your contact information to me at lhr1827@optonline.net.

Thank you for all your work.  We need to keep all our representatives aware of our needs both nationally and in our state.
*************************
RESOLUTIONS PASSED AT 2007 NFB STATE CONVENTION
By Mary Jo Partyka

The following resolutions have been sent to our local legislators in New Jersey:

 

Resolution 2007-1
Regarding Access to Higher Education Textbooks
WHEREAS, federal law requires publishers of books used in elementary and high schools to provide standardized electronic files to a national repository for rapid, cost-effective conversion into Braille and other formats, but no similar requirement exists for books used by students in higher education; and
WHEREAS, digital technology is rapidly changing the way that materials are published, making provision by publishers of electronic files for use by blind students and faculty easy and inexpensive; and
WHEREAS, blind students must devote hours to searching for accessible versions of the books they need for their coursework through sources such as Recording for the Blind and Dyslexic and Bookshare.org and, when books are not otherwise available, must spend more hours scanning the books themselves or seeking others to scan the books and edit the files for their use, all before studying can ever begin; and
WHEREAS, advocates for the blind have been working at the national level to create consensus with individual publishers and the Association of American Publishers in order to pass legislation for the provision of accessible higher education textbooks on a federal level, but this has not yet been accomplished; and 
WHEREAS, New Jersey’s blind students continue to struggle to gain access to their college and graduate school textbooks: Now, therefore,
BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in Convention assembled this 11th day of November, 2007, in the Township of Stafford, NJ, that this organization call upon the New Jersey State Legislature to take prompt action to pass legislation requiring publishers of higher education textbooks to provide accessible files to blind students enrolled in institutions of higher learning in New Jersey; and  
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this organization strongly urge the Association of American Publishers to work with the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey and the New Jersey State Legislature to craft a mutually agreeable solution that insures access to textbooks for blind students and faculty in higher education.

Resolution 2007-02
Regarding Quiet Cars

WHEREAS, manufacturers throughout the automobile industry are seeking to increase fuel efficiency and to make cars quieter through the introduction of hybrid cars which combine conventional gas-powered engines with electrically powered motors; and, 
WHEREAS, when these hybrid vehicles are operating in the electric mode, they operate without making sound; and,
WHEREAS, all pedestrians use vehicle and traffic sounds in combination with other techniques to cross streets and otherwise travel safely as evidenced by the fact that commercial trucks emit a sound when backing up in order to alert pedestrians to their movement; and
WHEREAS, blind people depend on the sounds of vehicles and traffic to travel independently and safely; and, 
WHEREAS, the increased prevalence of quiet vehicles will seriously affect the ability of New Jersey’s blind population to travel safely and independently unless these vehicles are equipped with a sound: Now, therefore,
BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in Convention assembled this 11th day of November, 2007, in the Township of Stafford, NJ, that this organization call upon New Jersey’s legislators to include the stipulation that hybrid and any other quiet cars must be equipped with a sound loud enough to be heard over other ambient outdoor noise and from far enough away to enable blind pedestrians to perceive that a vehicle is approaching, in any future clean air or other legislation that addresses the fuel efficiency of cars in order to ensure the independent, safe and free travel of the blind and all pedestrians in New Jersey; and
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that we urge New Jersey legislators to confer with members of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey for guidance in this matter.      
 Resolution 2007-03
Regarding the Need for Additional Orientation & Mobility Instructors in New Jersey

WHEREAS, independence for blind people is achieved through mastery of the skills of blindness such as Braille and cane travel; and
WHEREAS, cane travel is taught through a formal process known as Orientation & Mobility; and
WHEREAS, Orientation & Mobility skills enable blind people to move and travel safely and independently in their neighborhood, in school, in the workplace and in the wider community; and
WHEREAS, the quality of a blind person’s skills in this critical area not only gives the person the ability to pursue higher education and gain and maintain employment and can mean the difference between a restricted life and a fulfilling, normal life in the wider community; but also can mean the difference between life and death in travel situations; and 
WHEREAS, in order to gain mastery of these skills, blind people need a series of lessons provided on a consistent basis; and  
WHEREAS, in New Jersey, most of the O&M instruction is provided by teachers from the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired; and
WHEREAS, there are 1,100 blind New Jerseyans currently receiving O&M services from only 14 instructors, creating an average caseload of 78 clients per instructor; and 
WHEREAS, the national professional standards recommend caseloads of eight to 12 clients per instructor; and
WHEREAS, due to the low number of O&M instructors and high caseloads at the Commission and a high number of blind individuals in need of instruction, blind New Jerseyans are not receiving adequate instruction in this vital skill area; and
WHEREAS, this shortage of instructors affects NJ’s entire blind community, from blind toddlers to students to working adults to senior citizens:  Now therefore,
BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in Convention assembled this 11th day of November, 2007, in the Township of Stafford, NJ, that this organization call upon Governor Jon Corzine, the NJ Department of Human Services and the NJ State Legislature to raise the position number of the NJ Commission for the Blind so that an adequate number of additional Orientation & Mobility Instructors can be hired to meet this critical need.  
*************************
TIPS FOR ADVOCACY
Author Unknown

When you speak to an official or at a meeting, you are lobbying on an issue. You are trying to get someone to do something, change something, stop something or start something. 

· Know your issue. Try to explain why it is important not just for you, but also for the community.

· Always be truthful.

· Don’t be confrontational. While elected officials need to be responsive to the public, they don’t have to do what you want.

· If you cannot speak to an elected official, speak to someone else who works in that office or department.

· Listen. You may get valuable information on the issue from a different perspective or learn about the opponent’s case.

· When meeting with an official, have some written information you can leave behind, with your name and phone number.

· Tell the official who else is affected by this problem.

· If writing to an official, keep your discussion as brief as possible. Be sure to include your name, address and telephone number. 

· Even if you’re not speaking, your presence at a committee meeting is important. It demonstrates that this issue is important to many people.

· Always be quiet at a committee meeting unless a committee member asks you to speak or you are on the agenda.

· After an appointment, always remember to write a note or call to thank the official for their time and attention. 
*************************
NOTES ON THE NFB OF NJ STATE CONVENTION
By James Hulme
The NFB of NJ’S State Convention was held last November at the Holiday Inn in Manahawkin. The theme was “Can Do,” which means that if you don’t try, you’ll never know if you can do the task. Trying to do the impossible makes it possible.

ThruOurEyes.org is a radio broadcast program in existence for two years. The president of the NFB of NJ, Joe Ruffalo, interviews various people to bring news, information and help to visually impaired/blind citizens. Joe’s main concern is to get the message out that blind people can do whatever it takes to function in society if they have the right tools and learn the right skills, but they have to raise the expectations about what it means to be blind, and they need to work independently and get the skills needed to do that.

Great message:  Talk positively to yourself, effectively speak up for yourself, express your needs and express when you don’t need help. 
Skills needed when speaking to anyone: Keep your head up, know your voice volume and tone, listen to yourself and pay attention to how you appear to others.
NFB-Newsline® and three GPS systems were introduced. Using a vehicle or pedestrian route, GPS lets you virtually explore the area where you are and where you want to go. It navigates you through the streets and tells you whatever you want to know. One of the blind members is the navigator for his driver, and he directed him from New York to New Jersey perfectly.  
NJ Department of Human Services Commissioner Jennifer Velez stressed advocacy while explaining that the budget deficit will probably affect CBVI. She is trying to reduce barriers for employment for the blind and looking for feedback from employers in hiring blind persons.
Programs to check out from the NFB National Center: NFB’s mentoring program, blindscience.org and the International Braille and Technology Center at 410-659-9314, ext. 2413.
*************************
National Federation of the Blind Youth Slam

By Casey Burkhardt

Last July I boarded a train in Iselin, NJ with three other NJ high school students, and we headed to Baltimore to attend the first-ever Youth Slam event. The train time flew as we introduced ourselves, talked and purchased snacks from the food car while en route. Upon our arrival we joined more than 200 high school students who spent four days together at Johns Hopkins University where we were housed in the dormitories. One purpose of the Slam was to expose blind high school students to science, technology, engineering and mathematics (S.T.E.M.) and to increase their awareness and knowledge in these fields. Paired with adult mentors after having selected an area or activity of interest, the activities began.

I was interested in physical sciences, so I joined the Slam Rockets Track. In this program, with the help of the instructors, we learned about, assembled and launched several model rockets! We learned how to use altimeters and FM transceivers to discover more about our rocket’s launch and flight path. Using specially designed software, we were even able to download data from the altimeter to create a graphical and audible representation of the rocket’s trajectory. All in all, I learned a great deal from my experience in the Slam Rockets Track.
Our four days concluded with the Youth March for Independence in Baltimore.  We took to the streets with our white canes and marched to the National Center to show our freedom, independence and leadership.  Our march drew crowds to the sidewalks and certainly increased awareness about the National Federation of the Blind and, in turn, the promising abilities of our country’s blind youth.
*************************
NFB NATIONAL CONVENTION BULLETIN 2008
Editor’s Note: This article is condensed from the original which appeared in the December issue of The Braille Monitor.
This year the National Federation of the Blind convention is returning to Dallas and the beautiful Hilton Anatole Hotel, site of the 2006 convention, and once again our hotel rates are the envy of all. Singles, doubles and twins are $61; triples and quads are $66. In addition to the room rate, there will also be tax. There is no charge for children 15 and under in the room with parents as long as no extra bed is requested. Please note that this hotel is a non-smoking facility.
For reservations, write directly to the Hilton Anatole Hotel, 2201 Stemmons Freeway, Dallas, Texas 75207, or call 214-761-7500. The hotel will want a deposit of $60 or a credit card number. If you use a credit card, the deposit will be charged against your card immediately. If a reservation is cancelled prior to June 1, 2008, $30 of the $60 deposit will be returned. Otherwise refunds will not be made. 

The 2008 National Convention of the National Federation of the Blind will be a truly exciting and memorable event, with an unparalleled program and rededication to the goals and work of our movement. Make plans now to be part of it!
*************************
BOOK REVIEW: AGNES ALLEN’S
Life without Sight: My Journey into the World of the Sighted and the Blind

By Mary Jo Partyka

“If I were to ask the average person on the street what the word blindness meant to him or her, it would not be at all surprising if, in their responses, I heard negatives like helplessness, hopelessness, pity, dependency, incompetence and the like. Sadly, these mournful qualities have crossed the minds of many people down through the ages when they conjure up in their minds thoughts as to what it would be like to be blind.” 

 

This is the opening quotation from a book entitled Life without Sight: My Journey into the World of the Sighted and the Blind which was written by a tremendously inspiring woman named Agnes Allen who does not epitomize any of the negative qualities mentioned above. I first met Mrs. Allen when she came to my house and my nursery school as an itinerant teacher so that I could learn Braille. Mrs. Allen’s enthusiasm for Braille was so infectious that when I was in first grade, I was ahead of my school mates in reading their assignments, as Mrs. Allen reminded me. 

This book is an autobiographical work in which Mrs. Allen explains how she met the challenges of a blind person in a sighted world. Things were much different when she was growing up. Blind students did not use white canes at that time and their only choice of education was to attend residential school. I found myself identifying with many of the challenges she experienced, like leaving her family and home to find a job and become independent, attend college, marry, raise children and maintain her independence after her children were grown and left home. She handled her divorce and her hearing loss well even though these losses were painful for her. She showed great courage and never ran away from obstacles.  

I would encourage both blind and sighted persons to read this book. Blind people will identify with her very realistic picture of the experiences that most blind people encounter. When blind people read this book they will realize that they are not alone in their current struggles. Mrs. Allen was forced to deal with the same public misconceptions that are still prevalent in the world today. Mrs. Allen’s determination to try new things and become involved with people and organizations is a positive quality which will let sighted people know that blind people are vibrant human beings who want to live full lives. Her can-do approach to life mirrors the philosophy of the National Federation of the Blind of which she has been a member and held office for many years. As one of her students and as a blind person, I would consider her a mentor and an excellent role model. 
Mrs. Allen’s book is available in print from Amazon.com.   

*************************
A Misty-Eyed View: Remembering Dr. Betsy Zaborowski

By Quintina Singleton

I have been inside Members Hall only a handful of times and have not attached any sentiment to these occasions. However, on January 27, 2008, I had a much different experience. Although I encountered all of the typical images associated with a major event held at the National Center for the Blind, such as the constant murmur of a sea of voices, the gentle clink of white canes hitting the metal frames of occupied chairs and the brief greetings of familiar passersby, something was not usual about this afternoon in the giant room. A slight sadness, a little discomfort, an unshakable hurt lingered in the atmosphere.  

Speakers that day included Dr. Marc Maurer, Jim Gashel and a few of Dr. Zaborowski's colleagues and friends. Each gave an intimate testimony of love and respect for Dr. Zaborowski. The audience learned of her impressive biography of education, teaching and dedicating her life to changing the lives of others. At the conclusion of the memorial, some of us found ourselves holding drenched handkerchiefs and the rest of us endured the relentless sting of tears that wouldn't stay concealed in the corners of our eyes.

When I learned of Dr. Z's untimely passing, I examined my own thoughts of the three occasions in which I had the chance to speak with her. The first time was during the 2005 National Convention of the National Federation of the Blind. I was a scholarship winner, and she gave me her congratulations and a warm handshake. The second brief exchange took place at BWI airport. Dr. Z assisted me at the ticket counter. The last time I saw Dr. Z was this past summer when I was an intern at the National Center for the Blind, and some of my belongings were to be stored in her office for a few days.  

Remembering those short conversations now help me to understand what made Dr. Zaborowski such a special person. When I asked for a small amount of her time, she didn't hesitate to be of assistance. The memories of these gestures of kindness have a permanent place in my heart. Dr. Betsy Zaborowski will forever be a well-recognized educator, respected leader and a loved individual. All attendees of Dr. Zaborowski's memorial service were given “Imagination” lapel pins. I am grateful to possess a tangible piece of that day, a day that I will always look back at through misty eyes.
*************************
WHAT TO DO WHEN YOU MEET A SIGHTED PERSON 
Author Unknown
People who use their eyes to receive information about the world are called sighted people or “people who are sighted.” Legal “sight” means any visual acuity greater than 20/200 in the better eye without correction or an angle of vision wider than 20 degrees. Sighted people enjoy rich, full lives, working, playing and raising families. They run businesses, hold public office and teach YOUR children!
How do sighted people get around?
People who are sighted may walk or ride public transportation, but most choose to travel long distances by operating their own motor vehicles. They have gone through many hours of training, at great expense, to learn the “rules of the road” to further their independence. Once that road to freedom has been mastered, sighted people earn a legal classification and a “Driver's License” that allows them to operate a private vehicle safely and independently.
Sighted people cannot function well in low lighting conditions and are generally completely helpless in total darkness. Their homes are usually very brightly lit at great expense, as are businesses that cater to the sighted consumer.
How can I best communicate with sighted people?
Sighted people are accustomed to viewing the world in visual terms. This means that in many situations they will not be able to communicate orally and may resort to pointing or other gesturing. They may also use subtle facial expressions to convey feelings in social situations. Calmly alert the sighted person to his or her surroundings by speaking slowly, in a normal tone of voice. There is no need to raise your voice when addressing a sighted person. Questions directed to the sighted person help them focus on verbal rather than visual and gestural communication.
Some sighted people have dogs that accompany them. These dogs really serve no purpose other than to help the sighted people walk more often, meet people of the opposite sex and leave undesired presents on annoying neighbors’ lawns. Ignoring these dogs is highly offensive to the sighted people. They rely on these dogs to generate conversation and gain acceptance from others. The normal rules about behavior around dogs must be waved when encountering a sighted person with one of these dogs. Sighted people spend large amounts of money feeding their dogs and dressing them in various outfits. Please do not laugh or scoff at the sighted person based on what type of sweater his or her dog is wearing or that he or she chooses to feed that dog table scraps. Remember, the social well-being and public acceptance of sighted people depends on their indulgence of their dogs.
How can I assist a sighted person? 
At times, sighted people may need help finding things, especially when operating a motor vehicle. Your advance knowledge of routes and landmarks, particularly bumps in the road, turns and traffic lights, will assist the “driver” in finding the way quickly and easily. Your knowledge of building layouts can also assist the sighted person in navigating complex shopping malls and offices. Sighted people tend to be very proud and will not ask directly for assistance. Be gentle, yet firm.

How do sighted people read? 
Sighted people read through a system called “Print.” Print is a series of images drawn in a two-dimensional plane. Because the person who is sighted relies exclusively on visual information, his or her attention span tends to fade quickly when reading long texts. People who are sighted generally have a poorly developed sense of touch. Braille is completely foreign to the sighted person, and he or she will take longer to learn the code and be severely limited by his or her existing visual senses.
How do sighted people use computers? 
Computer information is presented to sighted people in a “Graphical User Interface,” or GUI. Sighted people often suffer from hand-eye coordination problems and poor memories. To accommodate these difficulties, people who are sighted use a “mouse,” a handy device that slides along the desktop to save confusing keystrokes. With one button, the sighted person can move around his or her computer screen quickly and easily. People who are sighted are not accustomed to synthetic speech and may have great difficulty understanding even the clearest synthesizer. Be patient and prepared to explain many times how YOUR computer equipment works.

How can I support a sighted person? 
People who are sighted do not want your charity. They want to live, work and play along with you. The best thing you can do to support sighted people in your community is to open yourself to their world. These citizens are vital, contributing members of society. Take a sighted person to lunch today!
*************************
“Dangerous dog” fees increased  ... in both Princetons

By Nick Norlen, Staff Writer, The Princeton Packet
Editor’s Note: This article is condensed from the original which appeared in The Princeton Packet, September 14, 2007. For more info, please contact Sue Tillett.  

With her dog Wonder by her side, Princeton Township resident Sue Tillett appeared before both the Township Committee and the Borough Council this week to speak in support of an ordinance — later passed unanimously by both boards — increasing the licensing fee for dogs deemed “potentially dangerous.”

She wasn’t alone. Ms. Tillett, who is blind and gets around with the help of Wonder, her guide dog, was one of several borough and township residents who recounted experiences of attacks by dogs on themselves or their pets.
Their comments led to the possible formation of a task force to deal with such dog-related issues. The ordinance passed in both municipalities increases the annual licensing fee for dogs that have attacked people or domestic animals without provocation from $100 to $700.
According to municipal officials, the increased fees will help cover some of the costs incurred when impounding the dogs involved in such cases.
*************************
Blind student determined to get certified in massage therapy

Editor’s Note: This is a condensed version of an article originally published by The Hackettstown Weekly, October 11, 2007. 

Rania Ismail of Mansfield is determined to get her certification despite facing many hurdles. Rania Ismail is persistent. Although she is blind and faces other hurdles, the 22-year old Mansfield Township resident has known for two years what she wants and has been determined to get it: a certificate in massage therapy. 
“I’ve wanted to join the massage program at Warren County Community College because I have wanted to become a massage therapist for a long time,” said the graduate of Warren Hills Regional High School. “I enjoy the satisfaction of helping others and making them feel better. I feel I will be a better massage therapist because I personally experience chronic pain, and I would like my clients to know that there is someone who understands what they are going through.”

(Last) summer, Ismail signed up for the 15-month massage certificate program and began her quest to become a massage therapist. The course predominately focuses on Swedish massage with additional enhancing techniques added as the class progresses. Upon successful completion of the course, students have all the basic skills to begin massage therapy in the private or public sectors. 
For Ismail, the chance to become a massage therapist is a dream come true – and a chance to prove some people wrong.

“My persistence (in) joining the program is a desire to finally be able to go to school for something that I have really wanted to do,” she said. “There is also some motivation to prove those wrong who felt that I was not capable of becoming a massage therapist due to the fact that I have a learning disability in addition to my blindness.

“It was thought that the only job a blind person could do was to become a piano tuner,” Ismail continued. “I hope that blind people who have a goal in mind ... will go after it and not let anyone or anything get in their way of accomplishing their dreams. If they ... should happen to run into someone who feels that they are not capable of becoming whatever they want to become, they should use that as motivation to go after their dream anyway. I feel being persistent and acting as your own self advocate and believing that you yourself can do whatever it is that you want to set out to do are the keys to accomplishing your goals and making your dreams come true.”

While she goes after her goal, Ismail admits that there are challenges.

“Yes, it is difficult when it comes to learning the bone muscles and where they are located in the body, but through lots of practice it comes naturally,” she said. “As for the massage part, it comes naturally after having someone perform the massage on me, and I perform the massage a few times with feedback on what I am doing right and wrong.”

Ismail hopes someday to open up her own practice, focusing on those people with chronic pain issues.

Massage therapy, which has gained in popularity over the years, is an effective means for stress reduction, pain relief, joint mobility enhancement and circulatory improvement. 

“Being a massage therapist is a very rewarding career and has a profound effect on the client both physically and psychologically,” noted Dianne Czar, RN, Program Coordinator, Allied Health for WCCC Continuing Education. 

According to Czar, it is a profession that requires the expenditure of both physical and mental energy. The therapist has the capacity to continually expand on their foundational education of Swedish massage and to incorporate numerous modalities such as sports massage, neuromuscular and many other complimentary practices into the client session.

For further information about this and other programs offered by Continuing Education at Warren County Community College, phone 908-689-7613 or visit www.warren.edu.

************************
BLIND NEW JERSEYANS CELEBRATE THE ARTS, ENJOY FELLOWSHIP

By Mary Jo Partyka 

 

An aura of excitement pervaded the Library for the Blind and Handicapped on October 13, 2007 as blind and sighted people from all over New Jersey entered its halls to enjoy the biennial Fall Festival sponsored by the Friends of the Library in conjunction with the Library for the Blind and the Grounds for Sculpture.  The theme for this year’s program was “Accessibility in the Arts.” In addition to the touchable sculptures, blind artists Ken Woodward, Rocco Fiorentino, Jon Gabry and Larry Bonds explained how they became interested in the arts, the techniques they use to do their art work and the impact of their visual impairment on their ability to sell themselves and their work. 

According to Library Director Faith Lundgren, “...  This year, we had more participants, more vendors and more volunteers than ever before. Grounds for Sculpture staff were on hand to share touchable sculptures, and we were able to have our two new J. Seward Johnson sculptures on loan from the Sculpture Foundation installed just in time for the event. Our goal for each Fall Festival and each of our programs is to offer new and interesting experiences for our customers.”

For those who were unable to attend this special occasion, you can share in the event by visiting the Library for the Blind and Handicapped's Web site at: http://www.njlbh.org/FallFestival.htm.  You’ll find two proclamations from the governor and an audiostream of the blind artists' speeches there. 

The Library is grateful to its Friends for their ongoing support and funding for the Fall Festival. Their financial support also allows LBH to buy large print books, offer described videos and fund special programs such as the Summer Reading Program and American Sign Language Story Hour. If you are interested in joining the Friends, please call the Library at 800-792-8322 for more information.
*************************
NEWS FROM THE NJ LIBRARY

By Anne McArthur
Summer Reading Club at the Library
This summer, kids can “Catch the Reading Bug @ Your Library” and teens can explore “Metamorphosis @ Your Library.” LBH is doing something a bit different this summer: It’s not how many books you read, it’s how many hours you read. Look for more information on our Web page at www.njlbh.org.
New Staff at the Library
Adam Szczepaniak has been appointed Assistant Director of the library and Liz Burns has been appointed Youth Services Librarian. Adam has worked at the Library for the Blind in Maryland and has directed libraries for the Maryland State Medical Society and for the United States Army. Liz previously worked at the Ocean County Library System and has published many articles in magazines. 
Book Club

Karen Carson, Readers Advisor, leads a book discussion club on selected Saturdays at the library, 2300 Stuyvesant Avenue, Trenton, NJ 08618. Meetings are planned for June, September and December; exact dates to be announced. 

Opening of the Regional Technical Assistance Center (RTAC)
Our state-of-the-art technology, resource and development center focuses on innovative technical solutions for people with visual impairments. The RTAC is operated by the NJ Commission for the Blind & Visually Impaired. For more information, contact 973-648-4624.

*************************

DID YOU KNOW ...

By Pamela Gaston, CBVI, Public Information Officer
 

The New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired was established in 1910 with the mission to “provide all means it deems feasible to ameliorate” the socio-economic conditions of blind people living in this state.  Here are a few highlights of CBVI’s 2007 journey on the path to improving the lives of the blind and visually impaired in New Jersey.

The agency’s Work Skills Prep Program assists transition-aged youth (16 – 21) who are visually impaired and have additional employment barriers to gain valuable skills to prepare for work. The 3-week summer program was developed in collaboration with The College of New Jersey. The students participate in classes and sample different occupational fields. The program also includes instruction in safe travel skills, adult daily living skills and the use of assistive technology. 

The Employer Outreach Initiative includes an Employment Services Specialist who develops partnerships with NJ employers to increase access to employment opportunities and to educate employers on the viability of a new labor pool. 
To develop Private Sector Partnerships, the agency hosted its third annual Disability Mentoring Day in October and also participated in a second annual Disability Mentoring Day event at Merrill Lynch Corporate Headquarters in New York City.  Job-ready consumers gained access to recruiters from major employers in New Jersey such as PSE&G, AT&T, NJ Transit and Horizon NJ Healthcare.
The Internship Program assists job-ready consumers receiving VR services who are having difficulty finding employment due to limited job experience or large gaps in their work history. Qualified candidates are offered a 12-week internship in the agency. We’re also working to increase external internships for college students.
Assistive technology (AT) assessment and instruction are provided through in-house Technology Services Specialists and contracted services. The Technology Services Specialists also perform evaluations of potential employers’ information systems to determine compatibility with current AT technology and provide assistance in adapting these systems to meet the needs of visually impaired consumers. 
The Drew University Summer College Experience Program recognized the individuality and accomplishments of each student at its commencement ceremony, “Everybody Is A Star.” 
The Teacher Certification Program, a partnership agreement with The College of New Jersey, assists in facilitating training and hiring of Teachers of the Blind and Visually Impaired for CBVI. As of September 2007, the New Jersey Department of Education approved this program, which offers a master’s degree and post-master’s certification.
Camp Marcella experienced yet another successful year with over 175 kids attending during the 2007 camping season.
George F. Meyer Center’s newly renovated Instructional Resource Center provides Braille books, large print books, equipment and educational aids for students throughout NJ. 
The Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center (JKRC) focuses on real-life learning experiences. Students learn orientation and mobility skills, activities of daily living and adaptive technology. Work experience is gained through volunteering and job-shadowing in the community. The ultimate goal of the JKRC will always be to enable full community integration with optimal socio-economic self-sufficiency. 
The Selma and Nathan Rogoff Low Vision Center offers education about vision loss, demonstration and prescribing of optical devices. There is also training in how to advocate when speaking to doctors or others.  Group discussions are held to further facilitate the student’s ability to convey what reasonable accommodations might be needed to function independently at home as well as in the work environment.
The Business Enterprise Program currently has 61 vendor locations at federal, state, municipal and county facilities. The average profit in 2007 was $54,170 per location.
The Ocean County Senior Community Independent Living Services (SCILS) program in Toms River opened in June to provide independent living services to individuals age 55+ whose vision loss is affecting their ability to perform day-to-day life activities.
************************
Take an 18th Century 

“Touch & Feel” Historic House Tour!
The Luke Miller House in Madison, NJ is open for a free, unique “touch & feel” historic house tour experience. The 1st and 2nd floors of the house, built circa 1730, have undergone an extensive, two-year restoration and are accessible for the visually impaired, including guide dog companions (note: wheelchair and walker access is possible but a little difficult).  

This historic homestead was once owned by Major Luke Miller, a farmer and blacksmith, who served in the Morris County Militia during the Revolutionary War. The house and the Millers’ blacksmith forge, which still stands on the property, are said to have been visited frequently by General George Washington while he was headquartered nearby. The home contains many original, highly tactile, early 18th century architectural details, including hand-forged iron door latches, hand-carved wood doors, thick stone and plaster walls, brick fireplaces with original, early colonial wooden mantels, an early cast iron stove, hand-hewn, wide plank floor boards, massive stone floors, original ceiling beams and the locally famous “Washington’s Rock,” where the General himself is said to have sat during his visits. The home is a Morris County Heritage Landmark and is the centerpiece of the Bottle Hill Historic District, which is listed on both the State and National Registers of Historic Places. 

On-site parking is available, and tours can be customized to the educational interests and average age/grade-level of the group. For more info or to schedule a tour of the Luke Miller House & Forge, 105 Ridgedale Avenue, Madison, NJ, please contact David Quirk at 201-787-1777 or lukemillerhouse@yahoo.com. 
************************

NFB OF NJ CHAPTER NEWS

Capital Chapter, by Mary Joe Partyka, President
Since the last issue of The Sounding Board, our chapter has engaged in various fund-raising activities. We sold items at the Septemberfest at Veterans Park, and for our Meet the Blind Month activity, we sold items at the NJ Library’s Fall Festival in Trenton. We did a small fundraiser for Christmas where we sold Christmas cards with musical CDs. 

We have two new members and we’re starting to work on projects for this year. One of our former members had some health problems, but is back with us again.

The Capital Chapter meets on the third Saturday of each month at the Lawrence Library, 2751 Brunswick Pike, Lawrenceville, NJ, from 10 a.m. until noon. If you are in the Trenton/Princeton area, we would love for you to come and join us.

Central Jersey Chapter, by Jerilyn Higgins, President
The Central Jersey Chapter is now meeting at the Grace Lutheran Church, 600 New Brunswick Avenue in Perth Amboy, 10 a.m. until noon. Upcoming meeting dates are May 10 and June 14.

Six of our members attended the Washington Seminar and had successful meetings with our congressmen. We are looking forward to reaching out to our legislators to discuss the quiet car and the need for more O&M instructors for CBVI. 
Join us May 10 for our ninth anniversary meeting and breakfast.  The cost is $5 per person. Please reserve a space by contacting Barbara Finan at 732-738-1996.
Our members are making their reservations for the NFB National Convention in Texas this summer. It will be another wonderful and informative experience that no one should miss! See you in Texas!
For more information on our chapter, please contact President Jerilyn Higgins at jdhiggins@rcn.com or 973-239-8874.
Garden State Chapter, by Ed Godfrey, President
Our chapter meets the third Saturday of the month, except July, from 10 a.m. to noon, at the Kennedy Memorial Hospital in Cherry Hill. Our officers are Ed Godfrey, president; Ryan Stevens, vice president; Paul Agostinelli, secretary; Linda DeBerardinis, treasurer; and Dean McGlaughlin and Paula Dipero, board members. 
Our annual picnic was at Red Bank National Park in September, and in October, we held three Meet the Blind Month activities: one at the YMCA in Voorhees, another at the Cherry Hill Macy’s where we sold discount cards for the annual Macy’s Shop for a Cause Day, and the third at the Cinnaminson Wal-Mart.
We were the host chapter, along with the Student Division, for the 31st annual State Convention, and 11 of our chapter members attended the convention.
We held our annual Thanksgiving luncheon in the private dining room of the Kennedy Hospital, and our annual holiday luncheon was at the Golden Corral Buffet in Audubon, where we had 23 attendees. 

Ryan Stevens and I represented the chapter at the Washington Seminar.

Northeast Chapter, by Daniel Facchini, President
ThroughOurEyes.org once again successfully broadcasted our State Convention. We were also fortunate to receive another Imagination Fund grant. 
We’re looking forward to the National Convention and have already started to raise funds for the Imagination Fund. At our holiday party we raffled off a chocolate basket to raise funds for the Imagination Fund in memory of Dr. Z. We are also looking forward to our spring and summer fund raisers and getting the good word out. Talking about getting the word out: We  urge members to please check out our Web site and look for upcoming events as we build it to be bigger and better, thanks to the national members and marchers. 
The Northeast Chapter meets the third Saturday of the month at 39 Monona Avenue, Rutherford. Questions? Please call Dan Facchini at 201-933-4249.
Northern Chapter, by Rick Fox, President
The Northern Chapter is working to improve the experience for blind voters. The Help America Vote Act mandates that a voting machine accessible to the blind be available in every polling place. That’s a start, but poll workers are usually less than encouraging when a blind person asks to use the accessible machine. There’s a vicious circle in place. Poll workers aren’t confident in their ability to set up and start the machines, and many blind people are not confident in their ability to effectively use them.
The Northern Chapter plans to break this vicious circle with its new Voting Machine Project. We plan to have voting machine demonstration days, when blind voters of Essex and Hudson counties will be able to learn how to use the machines they will actually encounter on Election Day in November. Election officials will realize that blind people can actually vote effectively, and blind people will gain confidence with the machines.

If you live in Hudson or Essex counties and want to learn more about this project, come to our Northern Chapter meetings on the third Saturday of each month, except July and August. We hold our meetings from 10 a.m. to noon at the Beth Israel Hospital Board Room, 201 Lyons Avenue, Newark. Knock on the door at the Patient Pickup Entrance. It will be locked, but a security guard will let you in and show you where the Board Room is. 
Ocean County Chapter
The Ocean County Chapter meets at the Ocean County Library, 101 Washington Ave., Toms River. Please contact Mary Dockery at 732-349-2456 for more info.
Salem/Cumberland Chapter
The first meeting of the Salem/Cumberland Chapter was September 9, 2007. Our officers are Anna Jordan, president; Lydia Keller, secretary; Alice Eaddy, treasurer; Robert Davis, chaplain; and Pam Hayes and Adam Kroelinger, board members. 

Eight of our members attended the State Convention in Manahawkin. Everyone enjoyed the enthusiasm and information received. 

December 22 was our first holiday luncheon held at Bennigan's Restaurant in Vineland, NJ. We all enjoyed good conversation, food and fellowship. 

In the upcoming year we plan to work on recruitment, fund raising, and community projects and programs to promote the NFB philosophy.
We meet every third Monday at Tri-County Independent Living Center, 120 N. High Street, Millville, NJ, at 10 a.m. The location is Access Link accessible.
*************************

NEWS FROM New Jersey Association of Blind Merchants

By Lynn Reynolds

As members of the Randolph-Sheppard program, we need to focus on transforming the development of our businesses to improve and move them into the future so that we open new opportunities for new operators throughout the country, as well as in our state.  The average age of operators is in the 50s, and many will be retiring in the next 5 – 10 years. Therefore, it is important to build on what we have in place now to open new opportunities for younger blind people who would like to own and manage their own businesses.  There will be much discussion on many levels to come up with solutions.

The National Association of Blind Merchants sponsored the BLAST conference April 16 – 19, 2008 in Memphis. This conference is for all involved in the Randolph-Sheppard program, as well as any entrepreneurs who are looking to improve their businesses. We are working on issues on the state level that deal with training and developing a stronger presence to make a difference in the enhancement of our program.

Anyone interested in information on the Randolph-Sheppard program, please feel free to contact Nicky Gacos, Anna DeSantis, Jack Truehaft or me at lhr1827@optonline.net or 908-251-5510. 
*************************
NJ Association of Blind Students NEWS

By Quintina Singleton, President
New Jersey Association of Blind Students has a new call number for our monthly teleconferences: 712-580-7704. The pass code is 652271. All are invited to join us the second Sunday of each month at 8 p.m.  Anyone unable to make our regular calls can download them from our Web site at www.njabs.org.

We’re in the process of planning a spring Tupperware party and are also open to other fund-raising ideas.  Legislative issues pertaining to the blind in New Jersey, scholarship opportunities and other topics of interest are always discussed on our teleconferences and our list-serve (NJABS-Talk). Please join the students of New Jersey in changing what it means to be a blind student in the Garden State.
*************************

POBC-NJ NEWS

By Carol Castellano, President

Parents of Blind Children-NJ has been presenting informative, inspiring and energizing seminars for parents and teachers for a long time – since 1992, to be exact. This year’s event took place in Ocean Grove on Sept. 29 and focused on getting your child’s education on track. In addition to hearing powerful presentations from our speakers, parents and teachers had the pleasure of meeting new families and seeing old friends, networking with blind adults, and enjoying a delicious breakfast and lunch. Children were treated to a Braille Carnival presented by the NJ Association to Promote the Use of Braille and to the wonderful, fun-filled music of Guitar Bob Messano. We thank the Girl Scouts of Point Pleasant, NJ and the Hashash kids for keeping the younger children safe and happy all day.

We had a busy, information- and fun-packed day. We hope you’ll join us for the next one!
*************************

NFB of NJ ASSOCIATION to promote the use of braille 

By Mary Jo Partyka
The New Jersey Association to Promote the Use of Braille (NJAPUB) was launched at our convention in November 2007. Our officers are Sue Tillett/Mary Jo Partyka, chairpersons; Quintina Singleton, secretary; and Rebecca Irvin, treasurer. We have 10 members. With the help of our mentor, Sandy Halverson, and Mindy Jacobson from New York, we sponsored a workshop where we answered questions and played a game where people had to read Braille to participate. 
 Prior to the convention, we sponsored a Braille carnival at the Parents of Blind Children seminar in Ocean Grove, NJ. The experience was a challenge, but our efforts were well received. We were also successful in obtaining a $5,000 grant from the Imagination Fund and part of the proceeds from the grant were used to purchase a Braille embosser.

If you are interested in joining NJAPUB, please contact Sue Tillett or me. 
*************************
AT&T’s VoiceDial Exemption Program

AT&T will waive the $4.99 monthly service charge for their VoiceDial service for people with disabilities. With VoiceDial, you dial by saying a phone number or a name from your personal address book. VoiceDial is accessed by dialing *8 from your wireless phone. Normal airtime charges apply to all calls made using VoiceDial.  To apply, call the National Center for Customers with Disabilities: Voice calls: 866-241-6568; TTY calls: 866-241-6567.
*************************
ADOPT ADAPTIVE EQUIPMENT
By Lynn Reynolds and Ed Godfrey
If you are interested in donating any unused equipment or if you are in need of a piece of equipment, please notify us!  Keep in mind that a piece of equipment may need to be repaired, but the cost of repair would probably be cheaper than purchasing a new one.

We have had requests for computers, notetakers and CCTVs.  Please let us know of your requests and/or donations.  We have placed items such as notetakers and CCTVs recently.  

*************************
LETTERS
Dear Joe,

I want to thank you and the NFB for selecting me as the recipient of the scholarship in your parents’ name. It will open many doors for me. I am grateful for this very generous award. This scholarship will help me pursue my dreams and help them come true. I was totally surprised and honored when I heard I would be receiving this scholarship. The night I received this award – when you called my name – will remain one of the most important and special days of my life. I will always remember it. 


Sincerely,


Jessica Scannell

To the NFB of NJ Scholarship Committee and all its members,

I would like to thank everyone who made it possible for me to attain this prestigious scholarship award. As a student at The College of New Jersey majoring in psychology and minoring in criminal justice, I’ve utilized many adaptive resources to maintain a high level of academic integrity ...   Upon completion of my bachelor’s degree in December 2007, I’m pursuing my doctorate in psychology. I retain that “CAN DO” attitude, and encourage everyone who may think they can't do something to reconsider their thoughts and decide that they can do anything they set their mind to.  
Once again, thanks to Joe Ruffalo and Jerilyn Higgins, as well as all the members of the NFB of NJ for providing me with this prestigious scholarship award. 

Sincerely, 

John Ferdinand 

Dear Fellow Federationists,
Receiving  a generous NFB state scholarship is a very prestigious honor for me. Over the past years, the NFB has provided me with much more than a scholarship.  I've served on the board of the New Jersey Association of Blind Students and was recently re-elected for another two-year term.  I also participated in the NFB Youth SLAM at Johns Hopkins University, and I attended the Washington Seminar.  I feel that I've experienced so much with the help of the National Federation of the Blind. This scholarship is certainly the icing on the cake! If it were not for your encouragement, advice and best wishes, I am certain that my experiences would not have been at all possible.  

Specifically, I would like to thank the NFB of NJ Board and especially the NFB State Scholarship Committee for their hard work and dedication. I would also like to thank Sherlock Washington and Ohmny Romero who coordinate the Central Division of the LEAD program, which is funded by the NJ CBVI and administered by Heightened Independence and Progress of Hackensack. Throughout my years in high school, I had the pleasure of being involved with LEAD. The programs I attended instilled in me the importance of Leadership, Education, Advocacy and Determination.
Again, thank you NFB for the state scholarship and all the excellent opportunities! An organization is only as strong as its members, and each of you is a reason why the NFB is so successful.

Sincerely,


Casey Burkhardt
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